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Dear Friends,

I love to work in my garden. Preparing the soil in the spring, planting the seeds, 
watching the plants break through the dirt, and tending them as they grow is immensely  
gratifying to me. I also �nd satisfaction in analyzing the results of my e�orts, adjusting if 
needed, and planning for next year’s garden. 

First Literacy was started with a seed of an idea and has grown into a thriving organization serving 
thousands of adult learners, thanks to your commitment. Your gi�s enable us to support 
adult literacy programs and their learners through our First Literacy Lab grants, o�er 
best practices workshops for adult educators, and support adult learners continuing 
to college by awarding scholarships and providing mentors. 

In this report of our activities in �scal year 2017, you’ll learn about a 
First Literacy Lab project that has taken root in the community. 
ABCD Mattapan developed a curriculum for teaching English that 
involved a community garden. As with many successful First Literacy Lab 
projects, this one became a workshop and has been replicated at another program. 
�is is just one example of First Literacy’s work sowing seeds of success.

You’ll read a re�ection on our work nurturing the educators – the people who are on 
the front lines of adult education in an environment that is increasingly hostile to the 
people whom we serve. And you’ll meet a highly educated asylee whose passion for 
unearthing the truth brought him to the United States under conditions that would make 
even the strongest among us pause. 

With your support, we continue to give adult educators opportunities to grow as professionals through 
both our First Literacy Lab grants and our workshops. College scholarships reward adult learners who 
have persisted and are taking full control of their futures, for themselves, and their families. 

We are �ourishing because of you. Your gi�s, and your belief in the power of our 
work to change lives, sustain us. I thank you for your continuing commitment 
and generosity.
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Skye Morrison Kramer
Executive Director



■ 373 adult learners participated in 14 Literacy Lab projects.
■ 173 learners bene�ted from projects that strengthened their programs.
■ 199 learners participated in projects that will improve the entire �eld.
■ 93 learners improved their English through technology.
■ 122 learners bene�ted from new curriculum developed in their programs.
■ 36 students participated in projects that prepared them for employment.

When Riva Pearson and Brian Jordan, ESOL teachers at ABCD Mattapan, took their 
class for a �eld trip to a nearby community garden, they were pleased at how willing students were  

 to practice English. �e students—all Haitian women—spoke fondly of growing things in 
their home country. �ey expressed a desire to learn the vocabulary of gardening in the 

United States. As responsive and creative teachers, 
Riva and Brian hatched a plan to o�er a summer-long  

 ESOL class using the theme of gardening as a base for  
 expanding speaking, listening, reading, and writing. ABCD 
Mattapan, like many small programs, does not hold classes over the summer due to budget 
restrictions, and as a result, students lose some of their progress between June and September 
when they have minimal chances to practice English. So how would they fund it?

As program coordinator, Riva knew about First Literacy’s Literacy Lab grants and, a�er 
securing City Growers as a collaborative partner for her project, submitted a proposal to 
First Literacy, where it was enthusiastically funded. Students practiced reading seed packets 
and maps, acquired the vocabulary of fruits, vegetables, and the environment, and discov-
ered the potential of using community gardens. �ey learned English from their ESOL 
teachers and science from the City Growers educators.

Because of this successful project, Riva and Brian have developed a unit on food and 
nutrition that has been integrated into their ESOL curriculum. �rough First Literacy, they 
have shared their teaching materials online and have presented at workshops, inspiring other 
teachers to explore learning English “in the weeds.” Literacy Lab projects, like ABCD Mattapan’s, help teachers think beyond the work-
book page when designing instruction for adults with a wide range of needs and interests.

Small grants, like small seeds, go a long way toward achieving big results.

       Literacy Lab

Strong teachers are at the heart of student success. �rough a First Literacy Lab 
grant, our best instructors were given the opportunity to grow and deepen their 
practice—through piloting, evaluating, and scaling innovative classroom practices. 
In a �eld o�en short on resources, but long on teacher dedication, this opportunity 
was invaluable.                       — Gina Frey, North Shore Community Action Programs

WITH YOUR SUPPORT…

  Grants



One year ago, I introduced myself in First Literacy’s annual report as the newly-hired Director of 
Programs. I focused on my conviction that professional development for Adult Basic Education practitioners is a 
cornerstone of quality education for adults seeking to acquire the skills they need to improve their lives.

A year later, I take pleasure in re�ecting on the work we have accomplished. We implemented 
the robust series of pedagogical workshops planned by my predecessor; we also added sessions, 
including workshops that helped practitioners understand—and help their students respond 
to—increasingly confusing and frightening immigration policies a�ecting so many of our adult learners 
in Greater Boston and across the state.

One particular workshop, Reading Whole Books with ESOL Students, stands out for me. By drawing from reading research and by sharing 
their classroom experiences, the presenters stimulated other teachers to reach beyond worksheets and to build a library of high-interest, 
low-level books for their students to enjoy. 

To ensure that we planned e�ective and responsive professional development for 2018, we conducted a survey asking practitioners what they 
wanted and when they wanted it.  We used this data to plan another year of o�erings.

My appreciation for the teachers and administrators who attend our workshops continues to grow. So, too, does my own growth as an 
educator and sta� developer.

           Lenore Balliro
                  Director of Programs
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Attending and learning from 
the First Literacy workshops 
are the most important parts 
for my professional development. 
It's not only just for me, but 
also for the teachers in our 
program. We always share 
what we learned in your work-
shops and we adapt the ideas 
to our classes. 
            —Huiling Chen, BEST Corp

During the 2016-2017 academic year, First Literacy
presented workshops on a wide range of topics including:
■  Visual Storytelling: Using Photography to Teach English 
 Language Learners
■  Approaches to Writing for Students’ High School 
 Equivalency, College, and Careers
■  Helping ESOL Students Become More E�ective 
 Self-Directed Learners
■  All You Need to Know About the GED and What It 
 Means for Massachusetts Programs
■  Digital Resources to Create Independent Learning 
 Opportunities
■  Know Your Rights: A Workshop for ESOL Teachers
■  Reading Whole Books with ESOL Students
■  Math Instruction for High School Equivalency

■ 18 workshops were held throughout the academic year.
■ 5 teachers’ circles brought educators together to learn and share.
■ Over 6,000 students were impacted by their teachers’ participation.
■ 60 hours of professional development were presented.
■ 214 educators attended workshops throughout the year.
■ 64 attended more than one workshop or teachers’ circle.



   Ciro Valiente �ed his home in Venezuela when his life was threatened  
 during the 2013 political uprising. As a journalist, he was targeted by the police for telling  
 the truth about what was happening to protesters. “I never wanted to leave. I had an estab-

lished life, a wife, family, friends, and a job. I am an asylee now and I can never go back with 
the current government in power.”

 When Ciro arrived in the United States, he struggled. “I didn’t know the language. I didn’t know 
anything about living here. I had to start my life over. But I didn’t give up.”

Ciro found El Centro del Cardinal in Jamaica Plain, where he completed 
English language classes and graduated from their Bridge to College program. He received two First Literacy 
Scholarships to study business management at Bunker Hill Community College, while also working full time at 
El Mundo, New England’s premier Latino news outlet.

As a digital media editor and video producer at El Mundo, Ciro help tell the stories of Latinos in the region. 
“�e immigrant community has a lot of problems because when they arrive here they are alone and without 
guidance to help them reach their goals.”

A leader in the Latino and ESOL community in Boston, Ciro personi�es what we value in our scholarship recipients – perseverance in 
the face of hardship, giving back to your program, and a commitment to lifelong education. We are honored that Ciro is sharing his gi�s 
and skills with First Literacy as a member of our Board of Directors.

First Literacy’s most recent scholarship recipients include adults from 13 countries, including the United States, whose goals are as 
diverse as the individuals themselves. We are con�dent that, like Ciro, all will succeed.

New Scholars
Dora Ajanel  Diandra Drivas  Eliene Lima da Silva   Rasha Habis Obyat     Morad Simoum 
Kamala Areesamarn Janiah Garcia  Braeja’Nee Marquez   Marie Regine Paul     Sangbana Wagbe 
Sherita Dawson  Girlene Green  Patrick Mbanga    Hilvalin Rodriguez     Junying (Ethan) Zhu    

Continuing Scholars
Luciana Castilho  Bianca Cornejo  Hasna Hassoun
Wilfrix Cherazard Ana Maria Dos Santos Sama Mahmood

�e Mayor �omas Menino Scholarship, created to honor Mayor Menino's commitment to adult literacy education and the potential of 
all students, was awarded to Marie Regine Paul.

�e William Berman Scholarship, which recognizes Mr. Berman's years of dedicated service to First Literacy and his love of learning 
throughout his life, was awarded to Diandra Drivas. 
�e 11-10-02 Foundation awards scholarships to hard-working students throughout the country. �e 11-10-02 Foundation Scholar 
is Ethan Zhu.
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WITH YOUR SUPPORT…
■  15 �rst-time scholarships were awarded.
■   6 continuing scholarships were awarded.
■  First Literacy scholars attend: 
 Bunker Hill Community College | MassBay Community College |  
 Massachusetts College of  Pharmacy and Health Sciences | North  
 Shore Community College | Northern Essex Community  College |  
 Quincy College | Roxbury Community College | Urban College
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First Literacy thanks the individuals, corporations, and foundations who believe in and support our work. 
�e following list recognizes those donors who made gi�s between July 1, 2016 and June 30, 2017.  

* Literacy Leaders supported the 28th Corporate Spelling Bee                                                    ** Donors to the Stand Up for Literacy Ra�e

$50,000 and Up | Eaton Vance Management* | �e Manton Foundation | $25,000 to $49,999 | Bank of New York Mellon* | Je�rey Beale | Harold Whitworth Pierce Charitable 
Trust | $10,000 to $24,999 | American Stock Transfer & Trust Company* | Cabot Corporation* | Citi* | QBE* | State Street Corporation* | $5,000 to $9,999 
| Michael Allison | Blackrock* | Boston Financial Data Services* | Hamilton Company Charitable Foundation | John Hancock Investments* | Jon and Josie 
Marston | Pioneer Investments* | Barbara Healy Smith | Sandra Urie and Frank Herron | Williams Lea* | $2,500 to $4,999 | American Moving and Installation* | 
Joan Bok | Brookline Bank* | Susan Bush | John Butterworth | Cambridge Trust Company* | Connell Limited Partnership* | Constant Contact* | Continental 
Resources, Inc.* | Cushman & Wake�eld* | Deloitte* | Eliassen Group* | Mary Hildebrandt | Howell Family Charitable Foundation | KPMG* | Jonathan 
Lavine | Liberty Mutual Insurance* | Michael Mazzaschi and Martha Bates | MFS Investment Management* | Karen and Gerald Morrissey | Newmark Grubb 
Knight Frank* | Nixon Peabody LLP* | Peabody Essex Museum* | PricewaterhouseCoopers, LLP* | Seyfarth Shaw LLP* | Signature Consultants* | SimCorp* 
| StoneTurn Group LLP* | United Way of Massachusetts Bay and Merrimack Valley* | WGBH* | Michael Woodall | $1,000 to $2,499 | Albert O. Wilson 
Foundation | Cynthia Amadon and Peter Schliemann | Baker-Root Family Foundation Inc. | Reinier and Nancy Beeuwkes | Ann Berman and Samuel 
Spektor | Deborah Berman | Boston Properties* | Corderman & Company Inc.* | Mallory Digges | Michael Duca and Jacqueline Blombach | Luise Erdmann 
| Lawrence and Gail Fahey | Barbara Garner and Geo�rey Johnson | Hannelore and Robert Grantham | Eugene and Mary Hornsby | Nilan Jayasinghe | 
�omas Lehrer | �e Martin Fund | Gary Mikula and Holly Burnet-Mikula | Fred Nadda� | James and Elizabeth Nichols | James and Judy Nolan | Jamie and 
Eoin O'Riordan | Dr. Robert Preyer | Walter and Arlene Row | Barry and Wendy Rowland | �e 11-10-02 Foundation | Emily Wade | Christopher Walsh | 
Rya Zobel | $500 to $999 | Ames and Joan Abbot | Benton and Melisa Berman | Lindsay Bishop | Blue State Co�ee | Joshua and Amy Boger | Boston Study 
Group | Charles and Sara Goldberg Charitable Trust | Xu Cheng | Edward Corbosiero | Susan Dacey and Bruce Daniel | Harron Ellenson and Roger Snow | 
Walter and Anne Gamble | Dozier and Margaret Gardner | Nelson Gi�ord | Celia Gilbert | Cindy and Roger Goldstein | John Howell | John Hancock Financial 
Services | Elizabeth Kenyon | Nancy Kramer | Paul and Skye Kramer | Julia Krapf | Je�rey and Patricia Lines | Robert and Sarah Mitchell | Jennifer Morrison 
and Richard Marks | Gerald and Joanne Morrissey | Annalisa O'Neill | Michael and Julie Ra�erty | Holly Reeves | Jon and Dawn Rennert | Michael and 
Maureen Ricciuti | Kenneth and Cynthia Rossano | Stan and Kay Schlozman | David Shack | John Shea | Lucy Stroock | Ryan Tosi | Jane Williams | Anony-
mous | $250 to $499 | Robert Allen and Shirley Hui | Robert Allensworth | Eric and Maureen Anderson | Simone Auster | Jon Benson and Pamela Lynn | 
Kimberly Brennan | Nina Brown and Henry Warren | Kennett and Barbara Burnes | Linda Carlisle and Robert Mast | Jonatha Ceely | Marcia and Robert 
Cha�ee | Arthur Clarke and Susan Sloan | Christopher Cullinan | Norma Culviner | Gabriel Dannunzio | Amina Derbali | Melinda Donovan | Christian 
Draz | Debra Fox | Sandra Galejs and Peter Warren | David and Anne Gergen | Avram and Carol Goldberg | Lucille Grant | Grub Street | Irwin and Marjorie 
Gruverman | Judith Gunsalus | Heidi Hughey | Mark and Susan Irvings | Georgia and Bruce Johnson | J.P. Fuji Group** | William Kennedy | A. Lawrence 
and Ruth Kolbe | Rebecca Lee | Vinay Mehra and Anne Pinto | Jean and Kyra Montagu | Amelie Ratli� | Revere Hotel Boston Common** | Jacqueline Ridout 
| Robert Salino and Eileen Storz-Salino | Yvonne Sandell | Linda Sanders and Alan States | Carole Schlessinger | Nancy Soulette | Tucker Ta� and Phyllis Yale 
| Benjamin and Katherine Taylor | Robyn Tice | Joel Tillinghast | Harriet Todd | Claire Wilcox | Daniel and Wendy Winn | Anonymous (3) | All other 
donations | Gerald and Corinne Adler | Susan Alexander and James Gammill | Alliance Data | Peter Ambler and Lindsay Miller | Kristyn Anderson | 
Associated Insurance Management LLC | Peter Avallone | David and Sandra Baird | Lenore Balliro | Frederick Ballou | Sheila Barnes | Meaghan Barrett and 
John Cotter | Anne Barry | Danielle Belanger and Robert Sparkes | Ashley Bell | Anne Benaquist | Alan Benenfeld | Patricia Berger | Lorrey Bianchi and 
Kathleen Casey-Bianchi | Dorothea Black and Stephen Logowitz | Timothy and Shirley Blancke | Richard and Susan Blumenscheid | Linda Bond and 
Richard Brotman | Boston Beer Company** | Boston Bruins** | Boston Harbor Cruises** | Boston Red Sox** | Boston Tea Party Ship & Museum** | Dorian 
Bowman and Renata Selig | Ylisabyth Bradshaw and Peter Conrad | Kimberly Brennan | Michael Brennan | Paul and Diane Brissette | Brookline 
Booksmith** | Myles Brown and Judy Garber | Julie Burleigh | Elizabeth Cabot | Edward and Peggy Campion | Elizabeth Caney | Haley Canni� | Kenneth 
and Mary Carpenter | Zachary Carter | Mark and Joanne Ceglarski | Celebrity Series of Boston** | Emily Chu | Justin Clemens | Bonnie Clendenning | John 
Cogan and Mary Cornille | Josh Cohen | John Comings and Rima Rudd | Edward Condit | Peter and Patricia Cooper | David and Sharon Cores | Florence 
Coslow | Robert Crabtree and Priscilla Ellis | Malcolm and Mary Crawford | Dianna Curry | Daniel and Julie Dain | Andre and Marilyn Danesh | F. Davis 
and Andrea Dassori | John and Ann D'Auria | Michael DeMarco | Kristina DeMichele | Richard and Nancy Doherty | Richard Doring | Richard and Lenna 
Dower | Gustaaf Driessen and Lorraine Goldstein | Renee Dudley | Michael and Katharine Dukakis | Howard and Lorna Elkus | Rev. Katherine Evans | Tess 
Ewing and Louise Rice | C. L. and Julia Fair | Peter and Ellen Fallon | Carrie Farmer | Susan Fish | �eresa Fitzgerald | Michael Flynn | FM Global Foundation 
| James Foley | Zoe Forbes | Jerry and Leslie Frank | Anna Friedman | Sarah Froberg | Steve Gallant | William Gardner and Sari Rotter | Catherine Garoian 
| Mary Gayley | S. M. Gedwiser and L. E. Hertzmark | Alexa Gellman | Meredith Gendreau | Daniel and Frances Givelber | Sara Glassman | Bambi Good | 
Nancy Goodwin | Peter and Elizabeth Gordon | Joan Gordon | Paul and Bonnie Gormisky | Eric Green and Carmin Reiss | Ralph and Rita Greenberg | David 
and Margaret Gullette | Zachary Gut | Jean Guttman | Ernest Haddad | Alice Hall | Katherine Hall-Page and Alan Hein | Elizabeth Haranas | Judy Harrington 
| Daniel Hartman | Peter and Cristina Hartshorn | George and Daphne Hatsopoulos | Amy Hendren | Katie Hendricks | Marcie Hershman | Philip and Ann 
Heymann | Judith Hikes | Charles Hitchcock and Deborah Snyder | John Hodgman and Adele Pike | Stephen and Ellen Ho�man | Jean Holmblad | Kimberly 
Holzel | Bradley and Jane Honoro� | John Horst and Barbara Wallace | Huntington �eatre Company** | Ryan Hurd | Melissa Huser | Improv Boston** | 
Eileen Inman | Institute of Contemporary Art** | Michael Inwald | Isabel Stewart Gardner Museum** | Jake Isabrandtsen | Jillian's/Lucky Strike** | Evan 
Johnson | Robert Johnston | J.P. Licks** | Silja Kallenbach | Ted Kakambouras | Stephanie Karger | Nancy Kaufman | Joan Kenney | Edgar Knudson | 
Lawrence Ko� | Polly Kornblith | Kelly Koltun | Arnold and Gail Kra� | Marilyn Kuhar | John and Debra Kwiatek | Elizabeth Labedz | Catherine Lastavica | 
Lawton Family Trust | Julie Leitman and Charlton MacVeagh, III | Peter and Adriana Levitt | Richard Levy | Ellen Lipsey | John Lisker | H. F. and Jane Little 
| Margot Livesey | Elliot and Lenore Lobel | Jean-Francois and Joan Louis | Robert and M. E. Lowry | Enid Lubarsky | Marybeth Lynch | Bonnie MacDowell 
and Margot Kittredge | Brendan MacKenzie | Nina Marlowe and Allan Wyatt | Je�rey and Jane Marshall | Joseph Massik | David Mawhinney | Nanci 
McCrackin | William McDermott | Elizabeth McLaughlin | Madeline and John Meador | Richard and Beatrice Miller | Karen Mirci and Roland Silverio | 
Lynn Modell | Ivor and Barbara Morgan | Meghan Morris | Bernard Morrissey | Sean Morrissey | Jay and Barbara Moskow | Geraldine Mullin | Adam Mundt 
| Michael Murphy | Susan Mygatt | Alyssa Napoleon | P. C. Navin and Suzin Bartley | New England Aquarium** | New Repretory �eatre** | Janet Nicholas 
and Susan Jacoby | Ninety Plus Cellars** | Ann Noble-Kiley | Norman Rockwell Museum** | Mary Ellen O'Dowd | Manohar Panjabi and D. Kim Reid | 
D. Cosmo and Jane Papa | Kathleen Parker | Je�rey Patterson | Elisabeth Peterson | Sta� of the Phillips Library | Erin Pierce and Peter Carty | Polly Pierce | 
Lia Poorvu | Harold Pratt | Robert and Rosemary Putnam | Jennie Rathbun | Diane Raysan | Mina Reddy | Laura Rich | Don Rosato | Alyssa Rose | Barbra 
Rosenberg | Sharryn Ross and Jon Truslow | Arlene and Eugene Rubin | Steven Schapp | Helen Chin Schlichte | Anthony Schwartz | Philip and Susan 
Schwarz | Jane Schwerdtfeger | Robert Seifert and Jennifer Goren | Margaret Seton | Robert Shapiro | Margery Shapiro | Robert Silberman | Samuel Slater | 
Stephen and Robin Smith | Linda Smith | Teresa Smith | Nancy Sobel | Molly Sparrow | SpeakEasy Stage Company | Carol Springs | Virginia Swain | Margaret 
Talmers and �omas Gallitano | Gloria Tatarian | Hal Tepfer | �e Fireplace Restaurant** | Katie �omason | Timothy Norment | Neil and Carol Todreas | 
Dawn Tripp | Laurie Tunick | William and Diana Van Aken | Rosamond Vaule | Paula Virtue | Susan Viskin | David and Mary Lou Walsh | Jake and Laura 
Walters | Donald and Susan Ware | Stephen and Maureen Weisner | Steven and Enid Wetzner | Mark and Patricia Whitehouse | William and Sally Williams 
| Robert Willis | John and Jennifer Wilson | Lara Wilson | Kathleen Winn | Jennifer Winn | Katherine Winter | Carol Ann Wlodkoski | �eodore and Jo Ann 
Wong | Josh Zakim | Tom and Marsha Zierk | Zoo New England** | Anonymous (5) |  

Scholarships are made possible by gi�s from Bank of New York Mellon, Eaton Vance Management, the Hamilton Company Charitable Foundation, 
and �e 11-10-02 Foundation.  
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  Chairman
 
Benton Berman
Kimberly Brennan
Kathleen Ceglarski Burns
Donna Charpentier
Xu Cheng
Lawrence Fahey
Lisa Hughes
Karen Morrissey
Ann Noble-Kiley
James Nolan
Jamie O'Riordan
Holly Reeves
Kenneth Rossano
Kathleen Rowell
Barbara Healy Smith
Ryan Tosi
Ciro Valiente
Christopher Walsh
Honorable Martin Walsh

Community Advisory Board
Huiling Chen
Lee Haller
Marianna Geraskina
Mei Ngo
Janet Nichols

Young Professionals Board
Christopher Walsh
  Chairman

Peter Avallone
Kristyn Anderson
Ashley Bell
Peter Boston
Emily Chu
Amanda Cripps
Kristina DeMichele
Sara Glassman
Mary Christine Kwiatek
Anh �i Ly
Molly Sparrow
Dianna Walsh
Ashley Wirth

Skye Morrison Kramer
  Executive Director
 
Lenore Balliro
  Director of Programs

Paula Dincer
  Program Assistant

Adriana Echeverria
  Administrative Assistant
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Demographics
re�ecting the ethnicities, gender, and ages of our scholarship recipients

and the students who bene�t from First Literacy Lab support.

Female 320 | Male 74 

Gender Ages
16-24  30
24-40  156

40-65  199
65+ 9

*Includes $66,082 for First Literacy Lab grants,
$21,750 for scholarships and mentoring,

    and $6,421 for literacy awareness activities.

**$16,237 is temporarily restricted.
    ***$96,000 is temporarily restricted. 

15%
Fundraising

$77,830

6%
Management and Administration

$29,826

79%
Program
Services
$411,581

Total
Expenditures 

$519,237

23%
Grants and 
Awards*
$94,253

52%
Program
Management
$212,345

18%
Facility

$75,081

7%
Other

$29,902

Program
Expenditures 

$411,581

Revenue
by Source 
$603,099

94%
Donations*

$563,939

3%
Donated Goods
and Services
$19,615

3%
Interest

and Dividends
$15,968

1%
Rental Income

$3,577

Donations
by Source 
$563,939

43%
Corporations

$242,751

29%
Individuals and

Family Foundations**
$164,188

28%
Private
Foundations***
$157,000

*$112,237 is temporarily restricted.

Asian 192
African 16
African American 6

Caucasian (US born) 11 
Haitian  47
Latino  66

Middle Eastern 13
Other* 38
Total 394

Ethnicity

*Includes learners from Armenia, Belarus, Eastern Europe, Moldova, and Russia
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